Slow Food Greater Olympia Minutes for Board Meeting February 18, 2015 

Eastside Urban Farm & Garden Center  
Board members present:  Christine Ciancetta,  Linda Chesnut, Bob Conner, Lorrain Cornell, Emily Dunn-Wilder, Rachel Floyd, Joel Hansen, Treacy Kreger, Ali Mediate, Emily Ray, Loretta Seppanen, and Celeste Wade 
Not attending: Ginny Codd, Martha Rosemeyer
Minutes:  Reviewed and approved draft minutes from the October Board and January Annual Membership meetings.
Reports:
· Treasurer’s report – Linda Chestnut reported on the 2014 year-end status.  We had started 2014 with a balance of  $3,312.52 and ended the year with a $3,306.41 balance.  Complete report at the end of the minutes.    
· Membership  -Joel Hansen will take on Christine Ciancetta's membership role starting in May.  We currently have about 60 members.
· Member Communication: Rachel Floyd reports that the Mailchimp emails are read by about 160 of our 400 person  listing. Ali Mediate is heading up the Facebook page, which is active and Liked by over 500.  Joel will work with Rachel on the mailchimp communications and how we can have people more engaged. Other ideas raised for membership: 

· Gift of Slow Food – promote giving membership as a holiday/birthday/etc gift.

· Promote membership more at our free/education events.  ‘This is what SF does and what membership helps provide to the community’

· Need to re-print rack cards

· Clarify the benefits of membership; what those dollars provide for the community.  Clarify that joining to support good, clean and fair food is more important than a discount for events; possibly through video testimonials that can be put up on the website/facebook.
· Website Communications - Emily Dunn-Wilder is seeking others to help make design choices.  Will send out the Weebly design site sign-in information so that others can help with designing the site.
· Thurston Food System Council – Ali Mediate.  Updates are being sent out via email and Facebook as progress happens.
· Primer on Event Coordinators (for accountability for our $s, standing in the community) -  Consistent with the Primer, event form needs to be filled out and sent to board members for comment before the event is launched.   Linda Chesnut shared a tracking spreadsheet for event planners to use.  Emphasized that it is best if all reimbursements are made by the treasurer for supplies, rather than being paid by the event planner.  Members asked that the draft primer be updated to include a section regarding co-sponsoring events and the specific issues that need to be clarified in those cases.  (see at the end of the minutes)
Actions:
Change of Signature on the credit union account:  Board unanimously approved the motion related to changing the approved signatures on the Generations Credit Union account:  Moved to approve the change of signatures on the Greater Olympia Slow Food Convivium from past board members Nancy Stevenson and Elizabeth Douglas to current treasurer Linda Chesnut and current Board chair Loretta Seppanen effective February 2015.
Switch to Brown Paper Tickets:  After discussion of the benefits and concerns about BPT and Pay Pal the group agreed to try Brown Paper Tickets for the next six months. We anticipate that BPT will allow more flexibility and provide better sign up tracking.  Emily Dunn-Wilder will set up account .  Communication will need to be clear about the additional service fee if paying online and give clear options for people to mail payment if they don’t want to pay the fee. Alternately, Event coordinators can plan include the service charge as part of the cost of the program and thus for the ticket price and the price charged to individuals to be the same, noting that ticket price includes the service charge.  Each event coordinator will be responsible for setting up the BPT for their event.  

Slow Meat Delegate (one delegate per chapter allowed):  The Board unanimously approved a motion to nominate and provide funding in support of Deston Denniston, local pork producer and permaculture expert, as our delegate.  Joel, Emily Dunn-Wilder & Celeste verified that Deston meets the requirements for being a delegate and that he would be a good representative.   Joel agreed to help Deston with the application process.  Joel will also apply to attend with the expectation that his selection as our 2014 delegate should help him in being selected again, though this time not as our official delegate.

Approved $31.80 reimbursement to GRuB for costs overruns for De-mystifying Holiday Meals: A Holiday Dinner Workshop & Demonstration (Nov 2014) which was co-sponsored with GRuB at the GRuB farm house.  The Board unanimously approved the motion to pay the full amount of the overrun with the caveat that a letter be included explaining the decision and what steps we will take to avoid these issues in the future. Celeste will draft letter to GRuB to be included with payment. Future co-sponsorship agreements need to be clear that:

· Event Coordinator cannot represent both groups.

· All income and expenses need to be handled by one group only.

· Needs to be clearly decided prior to event if overruns or profits will be shared between groups. 
Between meeting decisions:

· Board members are responsible for responding quickly to event proposals with any advice or concerns.  
· Most all other needs should wait for a meeting.  On the rare occasions when absolutely necessary then Loretta will send out an email with information.  Members would have a week to comment, raise questions, then she would send out a call for an online vote if needed.
Taking positions on state or federal legislation:  
· After much discussion the general consensus was that the Board needs more operational structure around how to deal with political issues, and that each issue would need to be addressed individually.

· Board members were encouraged to bring ideas for how to deal with these issues to the April meeting.  Plans will be developed to allow a proactive approach in October to state issues likely to come before the following January legislative session.  

· For now no further action will be taken as a Board on the current policy issues.  But Board members are encouraged to act on their own and reminded that Slow Food USA and Slow Food International do take stands on policy issues related to good, clean and fair food.  

· Information re upcoming actions/policy decisions may still be posted to the Web/Facebook as ‘informational’, but without specific SFGO endorsement. 
Events Discussed 

· April 25 - 3- 5pm Pasta Making Class, Christine Ciancetta at GRuB $20 per person 

· April (date to be set) - Shellfish Tour - Emily Dunn-Wilder is working on a tour to Triple Creek Farm (historic shellfish site), Squaxin Island Museum and Taylor Shellfish

· May 9 Day of the Bed - GRuB asked us to do 2 garden builds this year - so we need more volunteers to spend a couple hours with a family receiving the gardens.   Let Lorrain Cornell know if you can help that day.  Look for the upcoming announcements about making personal contributions to fund the gardens.  Lorrain can be reached at lorraingarr@hotmail.com
· May 23 (tentative) - Slow Meat Fund Raising Dinner (Pig Roast), Emily Dunn -Wilder and Joel Hansen will work on the event.  
· July 12  - afternoon - Slow Food Family Ice Cream Social at the Bray's Picnic House

· Late July or early Aug Vegetarian Farm to Table Dinner, Pigman's Farm (featuring Christine Ciancetta as chef)

· August 22  - Colvin Ranch Dinner.  Treacy will work with Will Taylor on the event. 

· Vegetarian Potluck - Treacy volunteered his home in late summer, date TBA.

Projects

· Local Food Education at the Olympia Farmers Market - we will discuss further at the April 15 Board Meeting.  Our plan is to work jointly with the Friends of Farmers Market to fund an intern to help with the project. There will be a sub-committee of Board members working on the Farmers Market needs, including signage, between board meetings. 

· Ark of Taste focus - hoping to create signage to market Ark of Taste foods for use by vendors at the maker, several garden trails.  Ali, Loretta, Celeste and others will co-ordinate future events, classes or tastings with Ark foods.  

· Slow Meat info sheet - prepared by the May Slow Meat dinner

· Ways to contribute - We are almost set up and ready to announcement that members can contribute to Slow Food Greater Olympia because of the generosity of the AmazonSmile program and  Thriftway’s Community Rebate Program  
Upcoming Meetings  
· Board meeting April 15, 2015  - Eco House at Fertile Ground
· Board meeting July 15, 2015 
· Board meeting October 21, 2015
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Beginning Balance January 1, 2014

$3,312.52

Events and Fund Raisers

 Income

Expenses

Net Proceeds

 

Oh La La Dinner

$109.12

($48.13)

$60.99

 

 

Rabbit Dinner

$100.00

$0.00

$100.00

 

Oh La La Encore Dinner

$110.00

($47.05)

$62.95

Nisqually Farm toTable Dinner at Pigmans Farm

$1,881.70

($823.48)

$1,058.22

Colvin Ranch Dinner

$2,626.48

($1,202.24)

$1,424.24

Thanksgiving Event

$125.00

($156.80)

($31.80)

Terra Madra Day -Cocktail Event

$99.00

($128.20)

($29.20)

Subtotal Events and Fund Raisers

$5,051.30

($2,405.90)

$2,645.40

 

Other Income

Membership

$213.00

$0.00

$213.00

Deposits (not able to track to an event)

$324.18

$0.00

$324.18

 

Book Discussion 

$45.00

$0.00

$45.00

Market Demos

$0.00

$0.00

$0.00

 

Subtotal other income

$582.18

$0.00

$582.18

Total Net Income

$5,633.48

($2,405.90)

$3,227.58

$3,227.58

 

Other expenses & donations

Terra Madre - 2 representatives in 2014

($2,452.13)

 

 

Website

 

($76.56)

 

TC Progressive Network

($50.00)

 

 

Printing

$0.00

 

 

Donation to GRUB 

($500.00)

 

 

Farmers Market Food Demonstrations

$0.00

 

 

Ad in Farm Map - SS Farmland Trust

($125.00)

 

  

Slow Food Booth at Tumwater Farmers Market

($30.00)

 

     Subtotal other expenses

($3,233.69)

($3,233.69)

Total All Expenses

($5,639.59)

 

Spreadsheet Balance as of December 31, 2015 = Beginning Balance + Net Income Minus Expenses

$3,306.41


Primer on Event Coordination
Related to Board Review, Financial Accountability, Learning From the Event

Role of the Lead Event Coordinator for any given event:

1. Event Proposal to Board including budget  - submit planning event form to board for feedback and approval before advertising the event  (keep in mind the need for a Temporary Food Establishment Permit   at least 2 weeks ahead of the event ($125) for other than potluck food events and a Special Occasion ($60) liquor license at least 45 days in advance when liquor is part of the advertised event in a public space.   Event proposal form at http://slowfoodolympia.org/board/eventguide.html
2. Jointly sponsored events should have an event coordinator for each organization so that each individual can represent their groups interests in negotiating the financial and contractual arrangements.  The financial and contractual arrangements need to address in advance how profit or any possible losses are to be shared, how in-kind contributions accounted for and who's books will be used for expenses and income.  
3. Keep a Running log of Income and Expenses -including how each participant paid (check, cash, online).   Get a log sheet from treasurer Linda Chesnut cheslinda@gmail.com 
4. At each event make sure each participant has paid and all expenses are documented.  All payments should go to the treasurer even if the event coordinator needs reimbursements.

5. Within 2 weeks of the event meet with treasurer to reconcile Income and Expenses and hand off receipts and income collected.  Include invoices/receipts and who is to be reimbursed.

6. Within a few weeks of the event prepare a Post Event report to the Board including (post event form currently not on the website - but included in the Feb Board materials or get from Loretta ):

· Number of participants
· Participants (separated by members and non-members)
· Total expenses, total funds collected
· Lessons learned and advice for the future
7. Within a week after the event acknowledge all food contributors:

· Send listing of contributors to communications team to include in email 

· Send thank you notes to contributors  

Role of the Treasurer:

· Maintain the financial records and annual balance sheet of the GO Slow Food Chapter

· Manage the Bank Account at Generations Credit Union

· Coordinate and track incoming revenue from on-line event payment system vendor (Brown Paper Tickets) & the Credit Union

· Pay expenses authorized by the board

· Prepare the financial section of the annual report to Slow Food USA

· Submit Form 990 N-E to the IRS each May
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